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Dear Colleagues, 

The year 2014 has been marked by a growth spurt. In this edition of the PAACS Bulletin, we 

continue to showcase the three new programs.  The older programs have not received much press 

lately, but they are progressing nicely ï not without problems of course, but making steady progress 

in training our wonderful young physicians. Short-term and career help are needed more than ever 

of course!  Please consider whether you can come and help. 

PAACS faces adjustments as a result of our God-given growth.  We now have 53 trainees 

and that number will increase a little each year to a total 85 trainees by 2017-2018 (the peak if we do 

not add any more programs). God has proven Himself to truly be the God who provides.  He has 

accomplished that through team-members like you ï to whom we are very grateful! 

PAACS is pausing to take a deep breath.  During the upcoming PAACS Commission 

meeting, we will look hard at all aspects of PAACS and decide how to reinvent ourselves to better 

carry out the vision and mission of PAACS ï training and discipling young African physicians to bring 

physical and spiritual healing in Africa. Please pray for wisdom for the PAACS Commission, that 

they might faithfully follow the Lordôs leading wherever it may take them.  

 
The Editors 
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Changing the spiritual and physical health 

of a continent 

 

Our vision: PAACS trained surgeons living 

the gospel and ministering to the sick. 

Our Mission: PAACS exists to train and 

disciple African surgeons to glorify God and 

to provide excellent, compassionate care to 

those most in need. 

Our goal:  To train and disciple 100 African 

surgeons by 2020. 

Dr. Lema learning ultrasonography from Dr. Steve 

Dunlop at the ALMC program in Tanzania 
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MOU SIGNED AT MALAMULO HOSPITAL, MALAWI 

 

The hospital board of the Malamulo SDA Hospital (www.MalamuloHospital.org) in the Thyolo district 

of Malawi has ratified the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with PAACS.  This is the last of the 

three new programs that have received approval to join PAACS.  Two residents will begin in August 

and then one resident a year will be added in January each year. 

Malamulo Adventist Hospital (MAH) is located 65 kilometers southeast of the city of Blantyre in the 

southern part of Malawi. The hospital serves a catchment population of 129,000 from two 

surrounding districts which are among the poorest in Africa, mainly due to the average income which 

is less than $1 per day. Malamulo is a major referral hospital for Malawi and Mozambique.  

The Seventh-day Adventists have had a presence in Southern Malawi since 1902.  The mission 

developed a nurse-run clinic first, and then was reinvented as a leprosy hospital when the earliest 

part of the present structure was built in the 1950s. It was expanded into a general hospital in the 

1970 – 1990s and was arguably the best hospital in the country until it began to decline a decade 

ago. The advent of a new PAACS program is part of the revitalization that is happening. Malamulo 

Hospital now has 212 patient beds and an occupancy rate that varies from 30 – 70%.   Since 

http://www.malamulohospital.org/
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Adventist Health International began to assist in its rebuilding over the past few years, there has 

been a continuing increase in the numbers of patients and physicians. Situated in a tea-growing 

plantation area at 3,500 feet ASL, the hospital is presently situated on 200 acres that it shares with 

the Malamulo College of Health Services (first graduate in 1908), a church, and school system.  

Malamulo remains focused on care for the poor, regardless of their ability to pay.   

Although Loma Linda University has been a vital partner in the PAACS program for over a decade, 

this is the first time that an Adventist Hospital will host a PAACS program.  The Program Director will 

be Dr. Ryan Hayton and the Assistant Program Director will be Dr. Arega Fekadu, a PAACS 

graduate. Hayton is a graduate of Loma Linda University School of Medicine and is certified by the 

American Board of Surgery. Hayton has lived in Malawi for many years, and is an outstanding 

teacher and surgeon.  Arega graduated from the first class of residents at Tenwek Hospital in Kenya 

and served at Ghimbi Hospital in Ethiopia before serving earlier this year as interim faculty at the 

Soddo Hospital in Ethiopia. Arega is a Fellow of the College of Surgery of East, Central and 

Southern Africa. 

MAH began medical training in 1953 and presently trains nurse/midwives, laboratory technicians, 

medical assistants, and clinical officers.  It has recently played a role in helping to train the Malawi 

College of Medicine medical students through rotations in Family Medicine. MAH is also a location 

for rural rotations by international medical students and residents in the disciplines of Surgery, 

Internal Medicine, Family Medicine, Pediatrics, and Preventative Medicine. MAH holds weekly 

Morbidity and Mortality conferences, teaching reports four times a week, and regular teaching 

lectures. The Department of Surgery at Loma Linda University has already established for its own 

residents in surgery an ACGME-approved surgical rotation to Malamulo Hospital in rural Malawi. 

This rotation has been incorporated into the standard rotation schedule, such that all PGY-4 

residents at LLU have the opportunity to do a 2 month rotation at MAH.  LLU strives to have a fourth 

year resident on site continuously. 

The country of Malawi has 15 million people. With less than 10 general surgeons in the country, it is 

one of the neediest of the COSECSA countries. 

  

Entrance to the hospital Women’s Center 



 

A Ministry of Christian Medical & Dental Associations  4 

 

  

Ryan Hayton (r) performing endoscopy in the 

OR 

Surgical ward – nursing station 

VISION TRIP, ANYONE? 

A vision trip can really change your life!  Keith Forwith, ENT surgeon from Louisville, writes of his 

experience on a similar trip a few years ago:  

The PAACS vision trip was my first mission experience and has been life transforming for 

me. I had never been on a mission trip but had thought about the idea for years. The 

process of getting started seemed daunting and time slipped away without any action on my 

part. The PAACS vision trip provided the perfect introduction into the mission field. I not only 

saw where God was calling me to serve, but my fears and confusion completely vanished! 

I've now been back to Africa 5 times and have led others on trips as well. I quickly gained 

the confidence I needed to follow up with trips of my own. I've even led others on trips using 

the wisdom gained from that first adventure. My ministry has grown as has my faith and trust 

in God.  

Traveling with an experienced missionary surgeon on that first trip allowed me to gain years 

of wisdom without having to make all the mistakes myself! My initial fear was replaced with 

excitement for each subsequent trip as I see God moving in my life and my ministry. 

Surprisingly, my practice at home has been greatly affected too - I now see my career as 

Christ-centered and I'm finding ways to bring His love into my surgical practice. Going to 

some of the poorest, most needy areas of the world has enriched my life at home in ways I 

could have never imagined. My mind was too small to see all that God had in store for me. 

Each time I return from overseas leaves me feeling like I'm the one most blessed by the 

experience. God's plans and His wisdom continue to amaze me and transform my life.  

What a testimony!  Could that be you? 

Another ENT surgeon, Bill Wiggs of Fayetteville, NC, was also on that trip: 
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My trip to Kenya and Ethiopia in February 2010 during a PAACS Vision Trip has stamped a 

permanent impression on me.  First of all, it made me realize the tremendous impact that 

PAACS is making. I was impressed by the medical missionaries’ tireless efforts to provide 

surgical care for the needy, and to glorify God in this unrelenting task.  They work so hard 

day after day, but keep on going even though fatigue and obstacles are ever present.  Their 

intentional focus on prayer, worship, and obedience to Christ in work and deed, is 

transmitted directly to the residents undergoing their surgical training in the PAACS 

residency programs. 

My exposure to the surgical residents left me astounded at their excellent clinical knowledge 

and surgical skills.  I did not expect the quality of surgical training to be anywhere close to 

what it is.  Due to the excellent skills that the attending surgeons taught, most of the PAACS 

residents are more skilled, confident, and compassionate than their counterparts in America. 

 I never thought I would be saying that. I was totally amazed at their autonomy and 

confidence; I was truly not expecting to witness such fine clinical and surgical care with so 

little. 

I hope to soon return to the mission field, under the leadership and excellence that is found 

within PAACS.  If you are about to embark on this PAACS Vision Trip, set aside all 

preconceived notions, and just allow God to open your eyes and heart to a passion that will 

build inside of you, a passion that you cannot describe! 

If there is sufficient interest, Bruce Steffes, Executive Director of PAACS, will arrange a vision trip to 

the programs in Kenya and Ethiopia.   This is a great opportunity to see PAACS in action and meet 

the great faculty who make it happen as well as the trainees who make up PAACS in these 

countries.   The tentative dates are August 8 – August 20, 2014. During our visit to Tenwek and 

Kijabe Hospitals in Kenya, we will look at all three training programs in those two hospitals and then 

visit the two training sites in Ethiopia (Myungsung Medical Centre in Addis Ababa and Soddo 

Hospital in Soddo).   If possible, a short safari to the Kenyan game parks will be arranged.  If you are 

interested, please contact Steffes at execdir@paacs.net as soon as possible.    

Additionally, if there is sufficient interest, a trip in the fall could be arranged to the programs in 

Cameroon, Gabon and Niger.   No dates are yet proposed and because of traveling distances, it 

may require more time to complete the circuit.   If you are interested, please contact Steffes at 

execdir@paacs.net.  

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR VISITS NEW PROGRAMS 

From March 10 to March 25, Bruce Steffes, Executive Director of PAACS, visited the two newest 

member programs of PAACS.  Both programs opened in January and his visit was designed to 

encourage and problem-solve. 

The general surgery training program at Arusha Lutheran Medical Center is off to an excellent start.  

It has good support from all the surgical staff and the administrator (Dr. Mark Jacobson).   During the 

visit, the surgical faculty members were being trained as trainers for the COSECSA Surgical Skills 

course, which the residents were then taught.    

 

mailto:execdir@paacs.net
mailto:execdir@paacs.net
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A visit of the Arusha team to COSECSA Headquarters.   L to R: Francis Kaikumba, Frank 

Madinda, Bruce & Micky Steffes, Wendy Willmore, Judith Andrews 

 
 

  
Top left:  Drs. Lema and Limbe in Bible study with Wendy Willmore 

Top right:  Dr. Willmore supervises two trainees in the surgical skills course. UK Surgeon Paul Cantrell looks on. 

Bottom left: Catherine Mung’ong’o, PAACS-trained pediatric surgeon at ALMC, poses with her daughter, Christine Hongella 

Mung’ong’o, who hopes to follow in her mother’s footsteps and train with PAACS. 
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Arusha is also the home of COSECSA (College of Surgeons of East, Central and Southern Africa).  

Steffes, Frank Madinda (Co-Program Director) and Wendy Willmore (Co-Program Director) met with 

the CEO of COSECSA, Mr. Francis Kaikumba, and the administrative assistant of COSESCA, Judith 

Andrews.  It was a good time to answer their questions about PAACS and talk of future 

collaboration.   These COSECSA officials are very enthusiastic about the new PAACS program at 

ALMC, which is virtually on their doorstep.  The PAACS program in Arusha is the first COSECSA 

program in Tanzania, despite the fact that COSECSA has its headquarters in Tanzania. 

Steffes next visited the new program at Harpur Memorial in Menouf, Egypt.  This hospital is 102 

years old, founded by the Irish missionary doctor Frank Harpur who came to Egypt in 1889. It is in a 

relatively rural, impoverished area in the Delta, 40 miles from Cairo proper (see map).  Urban sprawl 

and over 200 speed bumps make the trip take 2 hours by car.  

  

  
Top left:  Map of Egypt showing location of Menouf and Harpur Memorial Hospital 

Top right: Steffes assists Dave Thompson and Shady Fayik with a femoral-popliteal bypass 

Bottom left:  Mary Lou and Sherif Hanna, The Most Reverend Doctor Bishop Mouneer, and the Steffes pose 

for a photo in Bishop Mouneer’s office. 

Bottom right:  Resident Shady Fayik, Sherif Hanna, Dave Thompson, Bruce Steffes and resident Nayer 

Naiem strike a macho surgical pose in the surgery lounge. 
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Dave Thompson, founder of the Pan-African Academy of Christian Surgeons and career missionary 

in Gabon, and Sherif Hanna, an Egyptian-Canadian liver surgeon from the U. of Toronto, moved to 

this hospital earlier this year to begin training.  They have two new trainees, one of whom is a fully-

qualified Egyptian surgeon and the other one who is working towards government certification. Both 

want more hands-on training and PAACS’s systematic academic training.  One is entering at the 3
rd

 

year level and the other at the 2
nd

 year level, and PAACS’s training will complement what they have 

already learned. 

During this visit, his first to this site, Steffes was encouraged to see how much enthusiasm there is 

for the PAACS training, both among the administration and the physicians on staff.  It was 

manifested by several requests for PAACS-like programs in various specialties and a warm 

welcome.   

The hospital will essentially rebuild itself over the next decade but some great strides have already 

been made to make the present areas usable. A 40’ sea-going container from Samaritan’s Purse 

went a long way to make that happen.  The hospital is also building housing for both long-term and 

short-term surgeons as well as a new PAACS office complex containing a conference room/library 

for teaching.  The Archbishop of the Egyptian Anglican church, North Africa, and the Horn of Africa, 

Rev. Dr. Mouneer Hanna Anis, is actually a gastroenterologist who served as the Director of the 

hospital for over two decades, so there is strong support from the very top. The hospital is heavily 

investing in on-campus housing for the PAACS team, expatriate nurses and guests. The medical 

staff prepared a dinner in honor of the Steffes’ visit for the entire full-time hospital faculty.  Steffes 

and his family also were also hosted for dinners with the Thompsons, the Hannas, Sherif, and with 

Bishop Mouneer at his home in Cairo. 

Steffes summed up his trip with these comments: “It is exciting to see what God is doing and to see 

these two new programs get off to such a great start.  I pray that God will send the right people as 

residents and short-term faculty.  Since both of the career surgeons at Harpur are in their mid-

sixties, we need to pray that God will call young surgeons to Arabic Africa to bolster this program in 

Menouf and take it to the next level.  I am also excited about the role that God has for the ALMC 

program in Tanzania, on COSECSA’S front door.” 

NEWS SHORTS:  

¶ Need for Short-term Faculty Coverage:  There are several programs which need 

coverage for career PAACS faculty during their assignments back in North America.   If you 

can help, please contact those listed in the e-mails below:  

o Galmi ï Dr. Joe Starke will be home on assignment from June, 2014 through May, 

2014.  Please contact wmmplacement@samaritan.org and joe.starke@sim.org.   

o Bongolo – The O’Connors will be in the US from mid-July through October, 2014.  

Please contact wmmplacement@samaritan.org and Zach and Jen at 

zachandjenoconnor@gmail.com.  

mailto:wmmplacement@samaritan.org
mailto:joe.starke@sim.org
mailto:wmmplacement@samaritan.org
mailto:zachandjenoconnor@gmail.com
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o Arusha, Tanzania – Wendy Willmore, an international worker with Commission to 

Every Nation (Canada) will be returning for home assignment in late 2014.  The 

exact dates are not yet confirmed, but are likely to be October 13, 2014 - January 

12, 2015.  

o Mbingo, Cameroon – There is an ongoing need for short-term help, especially 

during Steve Sparks’ home assignment from  June 19 - Jan 6 2015. Please contact 

wmmplacement@samaritan.org and Jim Brown at jimbrownjab@aol.com.  

o Harpur Memorial, Egypt – Because of the need for the Hannas to return for 3 

months this summer to provide leadership of MedSend Canada, Dave Thompson 

needs help during the months of July ï September, 2014. Starting in June 2015, 

Dave Thompson will be on furlough for six months and Sherif Hanna will need help 

during that time. If you can help, please contact wmmplacement@samaritan.org and 

Dave Thompson at justthebeginning@hushmail.com. 

o Soddo Hospital – There is an ongoing need for short-term faculty at Soddo 

Christian Hospital in Ethiopia.  Please contact wmmplacement@samaritan.org and 

Paul Gray at paul.gray@paacs.net  

o Tenwek Hospital -, Russ White will be in the US July 17, 2014 until January 2015 

on home assignment.   Please contact wmmplacement@samaritan.org and Russ 

White at kenyawhites@gmail.com. 

¶ PAACS Semi-Annual Meeting:   The PAACS Commission meets twice a year to conduct 

the business of PAACS.  The next meeting is at the Hilton Gardens Hotel in Chicago, near 

O’Hare airport.  Any Commission, Advisory Council or Task Force members who have not 

made their reservations to attend should contact Terry McLamb immediately 

(Terry.McLamb@paacs.net).  

¶ PAACS Computer System Installed in Egypt and Tanzania:  Ed Bos, President of 

Worldwide Laboratory Improvement located in Kalamazoo, MI, will be installing the PAACS 

computer system (hardware and software) at Arusha Lutheran Medical Centre.   He will be 

there from March 28 – April 3 to install the hardware 

and training the faculty and residents.  This is the 

seventh installation of this software.  The system 

was installed at Harpur Memorial Hospital in Menouf, 

Egypt in February.  Additional installations are 

planned for the PAACS-Ethiopia program in Addis 

Ababa and Soddo Hospital, followed by Malamulo 

SDA Hospital in Malawi.  That will complete the 

installation process for all of the PAACS programs in 

Africa 

¶ PAACS at WACS:  In last month’s PAACS Bulletin, 

it was reported that Drs. Tony Mwenyemali, Dr. Acha Evaristus, and Dr. Wayne Koch 

attended the 54th Annual meeting of the West African College of Surgeons in Kumasi, 

mailto:wmmplacement@samaritan.org
mailto:jimbrownjab@aol.com
mailto:wmmplacement@samaritan.org
mailto:justthebeginning@hushmail.com
mailto:wmmplacement@samaritan.org
mailto:paul.gray@paacs.net
mailto:wmmplacement@samaritan.org
mailto:kenyawhites@gmail.com.
mailto:Terry.McLamb@paacs.net
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Ghana, February 23-28.  The pictures did not arrive in time for that bulletin, but are included 

below.  

  

Tony presenting the laryngectomy experience at 

Mbingo Baptist Hospital in Cameroon. 

Dr. Acha Evaristus and PAACS graduate Jerry Brown (ELWA 

Hospital, Liberia) pose for the camera. 

¶ PAACS Faculty Members Ascend 

Mount Cameroon:  Feb 16-18  Steve 

Sparks, Chuck Barrier, Keith Streatfeild, 

Jim Brown, Nurani Kester and Jacob 

Stephenson spent three days ascending 

and descending Mt. Cameron.  The 

climb began in a dense rain forest, but 

the first evening was spent above the 

forest in volcanic terrain. They reported 

that the scenery was spectacular- 

beyond description or imagination.  The 

volcano is still active and last erupted in 

2002, sending lava almost to the sea 

near Limbe.  They saw huge fresh 

craters, lava fields, and surreal 

landscapes. They scaled the peak at 

about noon on the second day, 

descended by another route, and spent 

a second night at the edge of the forest. 

They ended up in Limbe, a port city 

which lies at the southern foot of the 

mountain.  The group returned to Mbingo the following day.  Mount Cameroon is a volcanic 

massif of southwestern Cameroon that rises to a height of 13,435 feet (4,095 meters) and 

Front (L to R): Steve Sparks, Jim Brown, Chuck Barrier (WMM 

post resident internist), and Keith Streatfeild (Australian 

Anesthesiologist).  Back (L to R) Nurani Kester (Emergency 

Medicine physician, Fayetteville; Jacob Stephenson (Pediatric 

Surgeon, Chesapeake, VA) 
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extends 14 miles (23 km) inland from the Gulf of Guinea. It is the highest peak in sub-

Saharan western and central Africa. The side of the mountain facing the sea has a mean 

annual precipitation of more than 400 inches (10,000 mm) and is one of the wettest places 

on earth.  Jim Brown writes, “Perhaps the greatest part of the trip was the fellowship we 

shared.  It was very refreshing to spend time with colleagues away from the hospital and to 

share the adventure together!” 

ANNOUNCEMENTS: 

¶ Errata:  In the February PAACS Bulletin, it was wrongly stated that fellowship in COSECSA 

(College of Surgery of East, Central and Southern Africa) plus 5 years of work in W. Africa would 

permit the surgeon to submit an application for fellowship by election to WACS (West African 

College of Surgery).  This is not yet true and we apologize for any misunderstanding it may have 

caused.  

¶ Condolences: Yves Mpongo, second-year resident at SIM-Galmi hospital in Niger, lost his 

father recently.  His father, a pastor in the DRC, underwent surgery in Germany for a liver tumor 

and passed away in the post-operative period.  Our prayers are with the family.   

¶ OôConnors join the C&MA:  Zach and Jen O’Connor, both general surgeons at Bongolo 

Hospital in Gabon under the Post-Residency Program of Samaritan’s Purse have written, “We're 

thankful that we've been officially accepted by the Christian and Missionary Alliance.  There are 

still many details to be worked out and papers to sign and we do not yet have an account with 

them. But any donations made to Samaritan's Purse will roll over to the new agency.  We are 

thankful that we are now at 82% of our support goal.  We hope to be in the US from mid-July 

until October.  If you would like to meet with us or invite us to speak at your church or bible 

study, please write us at zachandjenoconnor@gmail.com.   Also, please pray that we can get 

our Gabonese visas renewed prior to leaving the country.  They have changed the process and 

now it might be more difficult. Please pray that we will be able to renew our visas without 

problems or delays.” 

¶ Please ñLikeò PAACS on Facebook:   Please go to www.facebook.com/PAACS and “like” the 

page if you have not done so already.  

PRAYER REQUESTS 

¶ Pray that God will call additional career surgeons to join the PAACS faculties at Kijabe 

Hospital in Kenya, Soddo Christian Hospital in Ethiopia, Harpur Memorial Hospital in Egypt 

and Mbingo Baptist Hospital in Cameroon. 

¶ Pray for the team at Malamulo Hospital in Malawi as it prepares for the COSECSA 

inspection this spring and the opening of the program in August.  

¶ Pray that Mbingo Baptist Hospital, SIM-Galmi Hospital, and Bongolo Hospital will soon 

receive government recognition for their PAACS training programs. 

¶ Pray for the financial needs of PAACS and each of our programs. 

mailto:zachandjenoconnor@gmail.com
http://www.facebook.com/PAACS
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¶ Pray that God will lead us to the man or woman who will lead PAACS as the next Executive 

Director.  

¶ Pray for each of our graduates – that they will find effective and fulfilling ministries where 

they are now serving, despite the lack of resources. 

¶ Pray for Harpur Memorial and Arusha in their new programs. 

¶ Pray for Dr. Hanna’s adaptation back to his homeland and for his wife Mary Lou as she 

learns Arabic and adapts to a new culture. 

¶ Pray for our new residents and for those residents who are struggling. 

¶ Pray for the Program Directors in Ethiopia, Gabon, Cameroon and Niger as they select the 

next class of trainees.  Pray for those trainees as they prepare to move and prepare their 

minds and hearts for the rigors of the program. 

¶ Pray for the PAACS Commission as it meets April 10 and 11.  There are some major 

decisions to be made and they ask for God’s hand and God’s wisdom in making them.  

¶ Pray that God will provide support for the Halters and the O’Connors as they continue to 

garner financial support and a prayer team.  

 

Editors: 

Bruce Steffes, MD, MBA, MA, FACS, FWACS, FCS(ECSA), FICS  
David Thompson, MD, FACS, FWACS 


